
 

January 21, 2022 

Dear Future Marquette Lawyer: 

 Greetings as we begin the semester.  I hope that your learning has continued 
even since exams ended last month.  For those of you who volunteered to go to Fort 
McCoy during break, assisting Afghan refugees in applying for asylum, or participated 
in other Marquette Law School pro bono activities, this no doubt has been the case.  
Whether we are in session or not, using these years to develop a habit of learning is 
most important.  In this, I urge upon you no more than I have sought for myself. 

 I have learned so much since graduating from law school all those years ago.  
Some of it came rather directly, if not always easily, from my experiences as a law clerk 
in Oregon and Washington, D.C., and as a young lawyer in Chicago.  Some of that I 
ought to have learned much earlier.  There was no reason, for example, that it should 
have taken a co-clerk, my first year out, to point out my apparent lack of interest in one 
of the most important habits in legal writing: using topic sentences.  I took the lesson. 

Other things that I learned, looking back, were equally basic.  My litigation 
practice in the early 1990s largely involved federal agencies and courts.  A few years in, 
I was much struck by conversations with a colleague who had left the same firm and 
taken up cases involving personal injuries in the local state court.  Only in these 
exchanges with my friend did I begin to gain a substantial appreciation for the 
fundamental importance of state courts in our society—their central purpose (on the 
civil side) in ensuring a venue for people who have suffered injury.  For elaboration on 
all of this, you may find me in Advanced Civil Procedure, but suffice it to say here that, 
though not a personal-injury lawyer myself, I learned a good deal about a basic aspect 
of the justice system.      

My education continued, eight years after law school, when I came to Milwaukee 
to teach.  We may leave aside the considerable amount of law that I have had to learn 
in the past 25 years (rounding up by one semester).  From my colleague, Andrea 
K. Schneider, I certainly learned a great deal about alternative forms of dispute 
resolution.  Beyond that, though, her affinity for students and interest in their 
formation much impressed me.  This is on my mind because, as some of you may have 
heard, Professor Schneider is taking a position next fall at Yeshiva University’s 
Cardozo School of Law in New York City, as director of its Kukin Program for Conflict 
Resolution.  I will be forever grateful to Professor Schneider for her service here and 
her friendship during the past 25 years (rounding down by one semester).   

On the positive side of the ledger (of available resources), we announced shortly 
before Christmas that the Law School will establish the Andrew Center for Restorative 
Justice.  The purpose, succinctly stated in personal terms, is to ensure that we can 
continue, into the distant future, the work of the Hon. Janine P. Geske, L’75, former 
Justice of the Wisconsin Supreme Court and long-serving Distinguished Professor of 
Law here.  In fact, Professor Geske will take a leave of absence from her service as a 
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August 19, 2022 

Dear Future Marquette Lawyer: 

 Welcome to a new academic year at Marquette University Law School.  The school 
begins its 131st year since the convening of the Milwaukee Law Class in 1892 and the 
115th year since our incorporation into Marquette University in 1908.  Yet even for those 
of us who have been here for what we might tend to regard as a long time (I joined the 
faculty 25 years ago this month), each new year brings opportunities.  Our great interest 
is your time in law school, and we hope to help you embrace just about every moment. 

 I write primarily to convey some law school news.  To begin with an introduction, 
Palma Joy Strand of Creighton University joins us this semester as the Boden Visiting 
Professor of Law.  She will teach Alternative Dispute Resolution and a seminar with 
Professor Gregory J. O’Meara, S.J.  Professor Strand has wide-ranging interests in the law 
and civil society, and her background includes clerkships with Justice Byron R. White of 
the U.S. Supreme Court and, no less intriguingly, Judge J. Skelly Wright of the U.S. Court 
of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit.  Please welcome Professor Strand into our community. 

 A most notable development is the retirement of Professor Thomas J. Hammer, 
L’75, at the end of this coming academic year.  In addition to his other work since joining 
the faculty in 1980, Professor Hammer has served as the Law School’s director of clinical 
education since 2001.  He has led the Law School in creating an extraordinary, impressive 
set of opportunities for our students in curricular placements in government offices, 
nonprofit agencies, and judicial chambers.  To be sure, his retirement is from active 
teaching, and after this year Professor Hammer will be a valued emeritus faculty member.  

 Professor Hammer’s successor in his clinical role is Anne Berleman Kearney.  If the 
name is familiar to you, it may be because Professor Kearney has been a member of our 
community at least since Dean Howard B. Eisenberg appointed her to the adjunct faculty 
in 1999.  During that time, in addition to teaching a variety of courses, both first-year and 
upper-level, she has had extensive experience in this region’s legal community, working at 
Foley & Lardner, in her own appellate law practice, and as a government lawyer.  
Continuing as a part-time faculty member, Professor Kearney will be learning the ropes 
during the coming year and then will take the helm from Professor Hammer.  

 Newly joining our part-time faculty this year is Antoinette Vacca, L’05.  Professor 
Vacca will serve as adjunct professor of law and coordinator of our alternative dispute 
resolution program.  This includes teaching our Small Claims Mediation Clinic, a course 
that we offer through a collaboration with the Milwaukee County Circuit Court.  Professor 
Vacca has volunteered as a supervisor in that clinic for many years, and she served as the 
mediation coordinator for the family court division in the Washington County Circuit 
Court from 2006 to 2018.  We are delighted to have her back in an important role. 
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 There are other developments also.  One is a loss: Professor Atiba R. Ellis has 
announced that this will be his last semester at the Law School, in order that he may 
then join his wife, a philosophy professor, at Case Western Reserve University in 
Cleveland.  Professor Ellis joined us from the law faculty of West Virginia University in 
2018, and we are grateful for his several years of service here.  Another is an addition: 
Nathaniel V. Romano, S.J., is adjunct professor of law.  In a return (he received his 
undergraduate degree here), Father Romano is now assistant director of campus ministry 
at the university, and this semester he will teach a section of the Law Governing Lawyers.  
Professor Romano is a Wisconsin-licensed lawyer and has taught law at both Creighton 
University and Boston College.  We welcome him.  For a different sort of development, the 
new administrative title for Professor Kathleen M. Pagel is director of bar preparation.  
The change in title is slight, but this is an appropriate opportunity to acknowledge 
Professor Pagel’s valuable work with our students who anticipate taking a bar exam. 

 This letter also provides an occasion for me to suggest a broader point about your 
legal education.  The Law School acts through people, and there are many others, in 
addition to those mentioned in this (or any) letter, who make up our community—
including, not least, externship placement supervisors, judges, and lawyers in firms, who 
in such a wide variety of ways provide experience in the field to students.  I am so grateful 
to all members of our community, broadly defined, who support the Law School’s work. 

 This is not the extent or even the crux of the broader point.  That is that the Law 
School gives you opportunities to engage with people.  It is up to you to seize them (the 
opportunities, to be clear).  Some of these are clearly marked as curricular offerings—
classes.  In other instances, the “signage” may be more subtle.  Consider our 
distinguished-lecture series (back in full force this semester, with the Boden Lecture on 
September 22 by Northwestern University’s James B. Speta and the Barrock Lecture on 
Criminal Law on November 15 by the University of North Carolina’s Carissa Byrne 
Hessick); the “On the Issues with Mike Gousha” event on August 30 premiering former 
U.S. Senator Russ Feingold’s important new book about Article V of the Constitution; the 
Marquette Volunteer Legal Clinic and other pro bono opportunities provided through our 
Office of Public Service; and more purely social occasions such as an autumn gathering 
welcoming all members of the Marquette Law School community on September 29 (called 
“Fall in the Forum”) and, on October 27, what we know as PILS Fest.  All are true 
opportunities, and the twice-weekly Law News will be a “must read” for informing you of 
these and many other possibilities. 

 Relying on more than a century of institutional experience and evidence, I am 
confident that if you take the opportunities that Marquette University Law School and its 
community provide, you will position yourself well to embrace, as I often say to graduating 
students, the joys of a life in the law.   

           Sincerely, 

           Joseph D. Kearney 
           Dean and Professor of Law
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trustee of Marquette University and resume her work on the faculty, now also serving 
as the inaugural director of the Andrew Center and helping lead our search for a long-
term director.  Restorative justice focuses on helping victims and communities to heal 
when they have suffered the direct or ripple effect of crime or harmful actions.  The 
Andrew Center will especially help us advance the mission of Marquette University.  

This center is fully supported by a $5 million gift from Louie and Sue Andrew—
1966 graduates of Marquette University in law and the school of speech, respectively.  
All of us came together during the deanship (1995–2002) of Howard B. Eisenberg, from 
whom we learned much.  And we all have sought to contribute since.  For example, 
Louie was a member of the steering committee for the Eckstein Hall building project.  
I am so grateful to Louie and Sue for their confidence in Marquette Law School. 

So why do I present these particular recollections or reflections to you?  Some of 
it involves a law school update—such as the impending “farewell” to Professor 
Schneider, the “welcome back” to Professor Geske, and a “thank you” to them and to the 
Andrews.  Primarily, though, I offer these as examples of one way in which I learn 
things.  It is true that I have not discussed the primary way—reading.  Yet no one who 
has taken a law school course is likely to need a tutorial on the importance of reading.   

By contrast, in this COVID-19 era (a reluctant phrasing), it does seem to me 
worthwhile to emphasize how much we all learn from other people.  For me, it has been 
variously a co-clerk, a fellow young lawyer in Chicago, faculty colleagues, a former 
dean, and alumni of the Law School and University.  And I have not even noted here a 
number of the greatest teachers in my life.  For you, it often will be professors in your 
courses, but it also will be classmates, colleagues in the profession, and many others.   

And there is my basic point.  Whether or not you are known by it (as the old 
phrase goes), certainly you learn from the company that you keep.  My advice: Seek 
people out, look for opportunities to expand your circle, and reap the benefits.  This is 
not simply for “networking,” as is said almost too often, but for the things that you will 
learn from others.  This learning, of and from others, is valuable in its own right, even 
as it also provides the foundation of our law school community.  Behind the current 
masks in Eckstein Hall you must trust there to be warm and friendly faces.  People are 
available from whom you will learn much—and who will learn from you. 

Where will it take you?  We cannot be sure.  In closing last semester’s letter, I 
put my money on Jake from State Farm.  Far from regretting that, I will double down.  
For here, perhaps not coincidentally if somewhat more controversially, I have Aaron 
Rodgers on my mind: The future is a beautiful mystery.  You cannot control or even be 
sure of it.  What can you do?  You can do your best every day, in the things assigned to 
you and the opportunities that you seize for yourself.  I am tempted to hedge my bets on 
the pop culture or sports allusions, by repeating again a phrase from the Latin poet 
Horace, but no doubt you read it in my column in the most recent Marquette Lawyer 
magazine.  So I will close simply by extending all my good wishes as we begin again. 

           Sincerely, 

           Joseph D. Kearney 
           Dean and Professor of Law
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